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VOCATIONS THE PRIORITY FOR EUROPE
General Council meets with the Provincial Councils of FMS Europe 
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The General Council has called a meeting of the Provincial Councils which represent the five Marist Brother Provinces in Europe.  The meeting is taking place at the Marist Centre located in Guardamar de Segura, Alicante, Spain.  Meetings of such a kind are commonly known as “Enlarged General Councils.”  Such meetings are a follow-up to the meetings begun some years ago, whereby multi-Province visits of the General Council to (e.g., a given continent) were brought to a close.  This type of meeting provides an apt occasion for the Brothers to get to know one another better, to share their concerns and hopes, and to strengthen collaborative efforts among the Provinces and with the General Administration for the good of the Institute and of Province apostolates.

The sessions of the enlarged General Council are also opportune moments for the formation/ preparation of Province leaders and regional leaders.  

With the consensus of the five regional Provincials, the topic of the Guardamar meeting is vocations, an issue which Province Chapters and Provincial Councils regard as the number one subject for the future of Marist life in Europe.  One must hope that the meeting will enhance shared reflection, and thereby lead to greater cooperation in the field of vocations.  

The following goals have been proposed:

(1)  To deepen reflection upon the mission of the Marist Brothers in the setting of a secularized society, such as Europe: what are the consequences of such a reality when it comes to creating a culture of vocations?  How can we help one another in this matter by sharing efforts which have been made in the different European Provinces, and in the Institute in general.  

(2)  As the decision-making bodies of the Provinces, to provide mutual support in identifying the best courses of action for vocation promotion. 

(3)  To examine the idea of inter-Province collaboration of a more intense nature in connection with the promotion of vocations.

To this end, the participants will take time for shared reflection on the major issues of concern in regard to the vocations’ question: to deepen one’s own vocation; to see how each Brother cultivates his own vocation; during times of prayer, to celebrate vocation as a gift received from the Lord; to pray for fidelity in one’s own regard and for all the Brothers; to listen attentively to young people; to examine the experience of the Institute, especially in recent years; to search creatively for new fields of Province action and new ways of inter-Province cooperation.  

December 5th

Meeting, motivation and planning  

Marist vocations as high-priority 

The joy of meeting up with so many brothers was celebrated with a short welcome and simple greeting from Brother Seán Sammon, Superior General, followed by a meal.  

He himself explained the reason for this meeting, affirming, by means of an anecdote that crises often give us the opportunity to attain very creative solutions. In this way he wanted to underline the positive attitude that it is necessary to adopt when faced with the critical situation of vocations in the Institute and particularly in Europe. Seán congratulated the provincials on their courage in tackling this topic with such an important regional meeting: “You are agreed that in this meeting of the enlarged General Council the topic of vocations is considered as a high-priority. Our Brothers are concerned about the future of our mission."  

And he continued to reinforce this idea: "The reflection that took place during Vatican II is the richest that has been carried out in the Church since the Middle Ages and accordingly enormous changes have taken place. With the Church the Institute has also lived through great changes since those times. But the vocational crisis continues to affect the whole Institute and "continues being a concern in all the regions of our Institute". As a goal for a possible evaluation of the actions undertaken concerning this problem mention was made of a significant date which is coming up. "Within ten years the third centennial of the foundation of the Institute will take place ". Will there be creative solutions by then?  

The expectations that each one brought to this meeting were shared in small groups. How do I feel at the beginning of this meeting concerning the topic of vocations? What are my fears? What are my hopes?  

The contributions were varied and meaningful. There where those who felt "well, willing to listen and willing to welcome suggestions and ideas”. For me this is no surprise. I have come willing to listen at this European forum, to find out what exists in other countries and to confront them". On the other hand, someone else pointed out that he felt "quite confused and powerless". It was also commented that "something new has to be born and something old has to die". "The problem of vocation is a question of communication. Either our aim is not meaningful, or those who receive it do not understand it". “I think that it is necessary to offer a new paradigm of religious life", another suggested. And he also brought up the topic of evangelisation: " Why do we invite the young people and for what?”   

Fears were discussed: "The fear of calling is the fear of calling oneself. I am afraid to be called to some place.  Have there been Brothers who have been called to "Mission ad Gentes" and have responded, and why do I not respond? ““Maybe it is necessary for a Marist lifestyle to die so that new lives arise".”It worries me that we should become bigger and we do not see clouds on the horizon". "It causes me a certain apprehension to see the attitude of Brothers who are not integrated in the world of the lay people”. "I fear the individualism of some younger Brothers who base their vocation on their work, on what they do, but are not deeply rooted in religious life". “There is the fear of always raising the same questions without contributing enough creativity". "It is possible that in some regions we are already too late in dealing with the generational difference and consequently we are no longer where the young people are.”  

Hopes were also shared: “We have a significant presence in Europe but vocations do not follow. How much longer must we wait? “ “I have great hopes when I see that the Brothers are not alone, since we have many lay Marists among whom there is a lot of life".” Could we have an "Ad Gentes in Europe"?  “I hope that new ideas arise from this European platform".”I hope we communicate the feeling that we need to generate before dying". "The hope of living vocation in a dynamic of love". "I love this young person so much that I cannot stop helping him to find God". "The most valuable thing in my life: the call of God". "Something new is being born and something old is dying but it is necessary to have the historical patience to accompany this birth and to allow it to flourish". "Every time we speak of vocation we speak of something beautiful that is at the centre of our lives, that gives us energy that gives us life and which we feel the need to share". "How can we combine the mission in Europe and the Mission ad Gentes in Asia?” "I have many hopes, but few certainties. Hopes that the projects succeed, that the communities be a meeting place for the young people, that Brothers and lay people live committed to the mission, that the communities live centred in Christ and in the mission for the neediest young people".  

With these perspectives the provincial councils of Europe have met for the first time. The coordination of the work of these days was done by Brothers Seán Sammon, Luis Sobrado García, Emili Turú, Ernesto Sánchez and Joe Mc Kee. They have a great responsibility. From our communities we accompany them through our prayers, together with Our Lord. and the Good Mother.   

December 6th

The present realities of the Institute: what do they tell us? What are we hearing from young people?

How does the vocation picture look to the FMS Provinces of Europe?

December 6 got under way with a presentation about vocation work in each of the five European Provinces.  The presentations revealed that dynamism, ongoing progress and established programs exist in this work.  Each Province has followed its own road in response to the contemporary realities it has to face.  In addition, admirable collaboration has taken place among several Provinces in vocation promotion.  Despite such efforts, one gets the impression, as a whole, that we see a kind of wall before us, and the sight causes us to slow our pace. 

After all Provinces had reported, Brother Emili Turu offered a reflection on:  what attitude should be adopted before such an obstacle.  We could give up the effort, fold our arms and abandon the goals we have set.  On the other hand, we can accept the challenge before us and surmount the wall which is slowing our advance.  “A wall is interesting only in as much as it makes us think about how we can get over it”: thus Brother Emili’s comment. 

Brother Emili continued his reflection, commenting on the contemporary crisis in religious life, a general crisis which is not to be blamed on religious life itself.  The secularization process arouses soul searching, not only about religious life, but about society in general.  The cause of such questioning is the generalized character of economic life. 

The fact that everything is in crisis means that we too are in crisis.  The crisis is not a European problem but one that has arisen in technological societies.  So it is that the challenge is for us to select new courses of action, capable of producing new ways of living in a secularized society.  Brother Emili asked:  Does Europe, the birthplace of Marist life, have the courage to offer a new religious life for the future? 

Thereupon the discussion got underway with a confident attitude towards the future.  “In Europe, religious life has a future.”  The contemporary situation is not the first time that the Institute is facing a crisis.  Brother Emili recalled the deep crisis which arose because of the laicization process in France, a process that was the point of departure for the Institute’s extension outside of France.   The questions raised by Brother Emili’s words were also a bold challenge:  “Considering the challenge we are facing, will we have the courage to do something new, not merely for our Brothers in Europe, but even for all the Brothers of the Institute?” 

Brother Emili ended his comments by speaking about the young people who live in all secularized societies.  He remarked that such young people have the right to hear someone tell them about Jesus, to hear someone invite them to enter a form of consecrated life.  The Gospel is for all continents.  Europe needs to take a lesson from its own history.   A new kind of society calls for a new sort of Marist Brothers’ life.  What is new is slow to appear; what is old does not die quickly.  To the extent that it discovers its rightful place, the Institute, the Marist Brothers will have a clear identity, will evangelize efficaciously, will be an attractive vocation to young people.

Small-group sessions
From the group sessions, some striking points came to the surface.  In all Provinces, forward- looking steps have been made; there is no standing still.  Provinces have taken many initiatives and set up new processes.  Among the initiatives and processes many similarities may be noted.  Yet, if one wants something really new to surface, it will have to be with structures other than the structures presently in place.  One must situate the reflection upon vocation in a setting of personal dialogue with young people who are looking for meaning, who have a hunger and thirst for God.  One has to discover, to discern the places where such a search for God arises, the roads along which the search takes place.  In such a context personal witness is very important, and so to are liminal situations. 

Community and Vocations

Several participants asked why we do not have vocations drawn from the students of our own schools.  Marist life has to reveal a new countenance, a new language which will speak to contemporary people.  We are living in a period in which society is undergoing a change which can be seen as an opportune moment.  A new society is being born.  What kind of life must we create for this nascent society?  Community and apostolate, the witness of life: these are essential to vocation promotion.  Is our life as Brothers just like the surrounding culture?  What makes us different?  We can accept society’s values and not bemoan the situation.  Are we capable of creating a new manner of living Marist life?    

To make community the means of helping young people is important; to invite people to join us.  Our communities have to be open to young people.  All communities ought to be close to young people in their vocation experiences and their maturing process.  Some young people are favorably impressed despite the weaknesses that they see among us.  Our communities can be seen more positively than they presently are. 

The best form of vocation promotion is the witness of our lives.  We invited the Provin-cial Councils to take on an inventive kind of leadership so as to suggest realistic responses from Brothers and from communities.  We Brothers do not all think alike.  In what way are we going to adopt a similar sort of action plan?  How can we get out of Province shell so as to feel responsible for all of Europe?  Take a look at what is new in the communities which have recently arisen, such as Taizé as mentioned by several participants.  

And finally, some questions

The Marist vocation has a future on the horizon, both for Brothers and for laity.  What difference is there between the Brother’s vocation and that of laity who are linked to the Marist Brothers?  What does the Brother’s vocation possess beyond that of the lay person?  Young people have an appreciation of Father Champagnat’s way of living.  Why do they not equally appreciate the Brother’s life?  Vocations come from places of poverty; are we in the places where we ought to be?

Having discussed so many ideas, the Brothers took some personal time in an atmosphere of prayer, there to discover in what way the Spirit is guiding us and, along that way, to make creative responses. 

December 7th

The commitment of the Provinces to vocations  

Main courses of action  

The work on December 7 was centred on the commitment to vocations by the Provinces. How can we advance and improve the promotion of vocations?  

Brother Seán introduced the day with a reflection on "commitment to the pastoral of vocations" developing two ideas: The first one, concerning the nature of the crisis which we face: He asked us to reinforce the Marist identity to make it significant and credible among the young people. Its vitality depends on clarity of identity. One of the problems for the Institute today is identity. Many define it as a function of what we do and of how many we are. Because of this, for years we have used numbers to express that vitality. An indicator of vitality was the desire to surpass the goal of 10.000 members. So a lay person could say: what can I do that a Brother cannot? But identity does not consist in what we do but in what we are in the Church today. The role of the religious consists in being the living example of what the Church should be. The anchorites did not go into the desert to carry out an apostolate but to be reminded of the essence of the Church. Champagnat did not found an army of catechists but rather he founded us to remind the Church of the necessity for catechesis. The vitality of a religious institution is based on fidelity to its identity, being the living reminder of the Church.  

The second idea centred on the dangers presented by this crisis through which we are living, as well as the opportunities it offers. Seán finished by issuing a challenge and also words of encouragement. We have to believe in our vocation. "I have great hope in Europe because we are looking at Marist life throughout the whole continent". And he invited all the provincial Councils to ensure that the plans that are made must be a challenge for all the Brothers, and an opportunity for working together on a regional scale.  

Working meeting of the provincial Councils  

After this address some time was given over to personal reflection on these issues and then the participants shared their reactions in small groups responding to this question: How can we advance and improve at provincial level?   

Each one of the Provinces gave their answer explaining what is already being done to find out what changes need to be made or what plans of action should be put forward. The emphasis is always on the Brothers themselves and their community life: The Brothers continually pray for vocations. It is necessary to increase that interest in vocations between the Brothers and the lay people. Let us continue to deepen the vocation of the Brothers, encouraging them to discover its meaning and to live it with happiness. To reinforce the formation of the Brothers to discover the joy of being Brothers. They should study the map of the Province in order to analyze where the Brothers are, where the works are, in order to prioritize certain presences with reference to the young people. It is somewhat similar to the solidarity that we showed earlier in our free time, but which has now become a structured presence.  

There are other proposals to foment the culture of vocations, employing the particular document already produced by each Province. Of great importance is the need to take care of the leadership, so that the Brothers who are able to be in contact with the young people are not always involved in administration. It is necessary to prioritize the positions of the Brothers dedicated to this pastoral work.  

There is talk of adding a chapter to the ongoing formation of the Brothers which would be dedicated to the vocational pastoral. An initiative has been mentioned of giving to each community a commissioning letter on mission which would concentrate on three things: the testimony of the Brothers as consecrated persons, the vocational pastoral and the pastoral mission. It also concentrates on highlighting the importance of the community as an agent of vocational pastoral. The projects of community life should look at the visibility of the specific vocation of the Brother. To be aware of the importance of the community today within the school. To accompany the new communities that are being created to help them live the essence of our vocation. And to help the Brothers to work well as superiors and animators of community.   

The other axis being the candidates: To reinforce the formation and accompaniment of the candidates, to facilitate the preparation of the Brothers in the accompaniment of young people, to be present in their journeys of the growth in faith through our Marist spirituality. We should introduce the topic of vocation into voluntary work. We should dedicate time and personnel for vocational accompaniment in each place. We should encourage welcoming communities so that they become focuses of vocational promotion. We should follow up the vocational pastoral in the Province.   

It is necessary to continue developing the youth pastoral and within that to raise interest in the vocational awakening of more mature young men. We should make Mary and Marcellin known, developing the resources that we already have. We should strive for a greater presence of Brothers and lay people among the young people.   

There is a suggestion that the provincial web-site can be a good means of advertising our Marist existence and that it is a good idea to invest in people for that purpose.  

When we speak of vocational promotion it is necessary to point to the mission. There should, therefore be a stronger investment in people and methods for the personal accompaniment of young people. Forming lay people as vocational agents. Rethinking the pastoral in the schools. There is a Province that intends to carry out, in the month of September 2008, a provincial Assembly dedicated to the question of vocations which will include Brothers and lay people. Others speak of organizing retreats for the same purpose. The importance is also underlined of identifying spaces to investigate the explicit proposal to become a Brother: "Do you want to be a Marist Brother?” To promote meetings with young people in order to listen and hold dialogue about how they see the Brothers.  

 All these concerns were carried to the Eucharist with which the work of the day ended. 

December 8th

Common Activities in Vocation Ministry for FMS Europe

The European Provinces Assume on Common Positions

The Provincial Councils of Europe spent the afternoon of December 7 examining vocation promotion at the Province level.  The purpose was to answer the question: What are the main action plans and specific activities that can be suggested for Province cooperation in the vocation area?

The following day, common elements were gathered covering different dimensions of the question.  First of all it seems quite useful that the Generalate’s Bureau of Vocations, responsible for vocation promotion in the Institute, continue to work with the local vocation promoters of each Province.  In addition a strong note was struck regarding the need to create a “culture of vocations” through structures of reflection and exchange at the European level on the topic of vocations.  This implies: organizing meetings with those who feel a vocational call; continuing to meet twice a year with potential candidates already known; encouraging gatherings among young Brothers who are in their post-novitiate stage; every two or three years, setting up a Marist formation session at the Hermitage for young men who are discerning their vocation.

The Seville novitiate was discussed, and it became clear: the Brothers believe that it is an important element for all five Provinces of Europe.

It was suggested that meetings be set up among various groups of European vocational promoters.  The goal would be to share experiences and ideas regarding vocation ministry.  Emphasis was placed upon the need to offer a kind of formation to those who are involved in vocation work.  The formation could take place by means of summer courses of personal accompaniment for both Brothers and lay people.  Great insistence was placed on supporting the Mar-Cha Project as a formative Marist dimension for Brothers and lay people.  

One could also see that, among the Provinces, a sharing of vocational materials is needed.  A common bank of resources could be created.  The bank might establish a communication structure by which the European Provinces could get to know what activities are occurring, and thereby to share in them, if such sharing seems opportune. Discussion arose about the proper care of the webpage-heading Vocation Ministry www.vocacionalmarista.net, and the need to keep it up to date, placing resources in it and managing it from the novitiate community for all of Europe.

Emphasis was given to the document of the European Marist Conference regarding the direction of Marist life (Brothers and laity) in Europe.  The possibility was examined as to integrating into its tasks the matter of vocations, all within the spirit of the European Meeting on Mission and within the spirit of the Mendes Assembly.  Once the potential common activities of pastoral ministry have been determined among the five FMS Provinces of Europe, the matter of setting priorities will be put on the table. 

Cooperation Priorities among the European Provincial Councils

To focus the work, three topics were set up: A) Drawing up and exchanging materials, B) Meetings at the European level for young people searching vocationally, C) Teamwork among the Province vocation teams.  

After each of the Councils took some reflection time for itself, the priorities which each had established were put in common.  A strong similarity was found in that the first priority was to coordinate the work of various pastoral teams through a stable structure to be set up for sharing ideas at the European level.  A second priority was that of creating European youth meetings for those actively engaged in a vocational search.  The third priority was to design, create and exchange materials and resources.  

Open Forum

After the priorities were agreed upon, an open forum took place over two hours, as a time for the Provincials Councils to dialogue with the General Council. 

This Enlarged General Council drew to a close with the Mass of the Immaculate Conception.  After Communion, Brother Seán expressed thanks to Brother Manuel Jorques, Provincial of the Mediterránea Province, for the outstanding hospitality that he had extended to the Brothers.  Brother Sean then thanked the Brother Provincials and their Councils for the excellent work that had been accomplished.  He then distributed to the participants a framed picture of the Beatification logo as a souvenir of the now concluding gathering.  Brother Sean also thanked Father Ángel Rodríquez who  served as chaplain for the gathering. Also receiving words of gratitude and the Beatification souvenir were translators Brothers Paco Castellanos, Albert Thomé, James Norton, Josep Roura and John Phillips along with Mr. Felipe Pérez.  The translators’ efforts had facilitated a better grasp of the unfolding meeting in the three official languages. 
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